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Motion: Increased Functional and Accessible seating areas

Student Council notes: 
TU Dublin is the largest university in the country with nearly 30,000 students, most of whom are fulltime and therefore in classes or on campus 20+ hours 
a week.
   
Student Council also notes: 
Even with this large student population, seating and recreational areas are limited across many of the campuses. The rest areas currently present also may 
not meet the needs of students in terms of accessibility, access to power outlets and the availability of lower density seating areas for students with 
sensory issues. 

Student Council Mandates: 
The executive to lobby TU Dublin to install more functional and accessible seating areas across all campuses. The exec must give updates on this by the last 
student council of the academic year. 

14/12/2024 The Executive Discussed several times at various fora (meetings 
with campus planning, at Faculty boards, etc) with 
little progress to date -> President requested re-

establishment of Student Facilities Committee with 
Paul Horan (Head of Campus Planning) to formally 
demand the introduction of more seating across all 

campuses (particularly CQ + EQ). Separately, 
President worked with several students to secure 

NTUTORR funding to accelerate this project. 
Funding secured, but limited, and still requires 

University support to utilise. 

Additional seating implemented in 
AST, refurbished in BST, but only 

minor improvement in CQ + decrease 
in EQ. President to recommend direct 
action + public statement to escalate 

issue.

In-progress (BST seating continues to be 
refurbished, NTUTORR plans progressing re 
adding more furniture, and some additional 
seating added to CQ. However, it is still vastly 
insufficient, particularly in GG).

Please see February update for 
comprehensive overview of 
additional seating over last 3-4 
months 

Seating rearranged in CQ to lower 
floors (including ground floor), 
additional seating in BST (new 
pods), additional seating due to 
arrive via NTUTORR, additional 
seating (worth 25,000-30,000) 
ordered for Lower House + 
Bradogue, additional pods in AST, 
Blanchardstown promised 
additional seating via Disability 
Service (updates at next Council), 
Bike Racks removed in front of SU + 
potential for picnic benches / 
outdoor seating (but University 
slow to commit)

Policy: Opposition to Fees

TU Dublin Students’ Union will openly oppose the rise in the cost of the Student Contribution Charge and the introduction of an Income Contingent Loan 
scheme as a method of accessing third level education.

TU DUBLIN SU believes that education is a fundamental right and serves a public good and that access to it should not be hindered.

TU DUBLIN SU also calls for a reduction in the current Student Contribution Charge and for an increase in funding for student grants and other financial 
supports

02/03/2025 President Work ongoing to continuously criticise + 
protest fees at every available relevant 
fora (including recent protests with USI). 

Ongoing  Ongoing Ongoing (President blocked the 
attempted increase in 
postgraduate course fees, and 
secured an increase in PhD 
stipend)

Policy: Relationship with TU Dublin

TU Dublin SU is committed to maintaining open and transparent dialogue with TU Dublin, and will act in the best interest of ensuring excellence in learning 
and a positive experience for students in TU Dublin.

The President shall endeavour to achieve and maintain parity of esteem between TU Dublin SU and TU Dublin as per the funding agreement signed 
between the Students’ Union and the University 2021. The President shall ensure that there is an established and maintained partnership agreement 
between the university and the Students’ Union based on principles of cooperation, transparency, parity of esteem, respect and student participation in 
decision making.

The Students’ Union President shall request regular meetings with the University President, the Registrar and the Chief Operating Officer to ensure 
ongoing co-operation and communication.

The Union recognises that funding is provided by way of the Student Contribution Charge through a funding agreement between TU Dublin and TU Dublin 
SU. If funding of the Union is ever reduced or lost, the President shall take any necessary action in order to secure a satisfactory funding agreement. As per 
the Funding Agreement, the President shall not allow TU Dublin Internal Audit to have any function in the oversight of TU Dublin SU and TU Dublin SU 

 CLG.

02/03/2025 President President has attempted to improve the 
working relationship with the President, 
Registrar, and COO, with little success 
due to a culture of ignoring emails, 
passive aggression, and negative 
comments being made by the University. 
President has successfully ensured that 
Union funding to date has not decreased 
and is actively investigating potential 
underpayments by the University.

Ongoing Ongoing Ongoing (Regular meetings with 
several members of the 
University Executive Team + 
meet them regularly via formal 
fora)

Policy: TU Dublin Facilities

TU DUBLIN SU Recognises the need for more student facilities across all campuses. 

If the facilities are deemed inadequate, the President, with consultation from the executive team, shall take appropriate action. Ongoing issues will be 
reported to student council and support will be sought from them. 

If current facilities deteriorate or if reported facilities issues are ignored, the President following consultation with the Executive shall take appropriate 
action.

02/03/2025 President and Campus 
Vice Presidents

Facility issues are widespread within TU 
Dublin and work is ongoing via the 
President + CVP's to continuously rectify 
them. Improvements in multi-faith 
spaces, sensory rooms, and seating has 
all occurred over the last few months, 
and the Executive will continue to 
update Student Council + provide 
options for escalation if the University 
(without adequate reasoning) does not 
meet these demands for improved 
facilities.

Ongoing in conjunction with CVP's Ongoing President has secured a Student 
Facilities audit via the 'Student 
Facilities Working Group' within 
the University. Additionally, the 
President + VP Tallaght are 
working on the redevelopment 
of the 'Master Plans' for all 
campuses (which will look at 
long-term facility improvements. 
Furthermore, one of the main 
roles of the CVP's is constant 
facility improvement / 
maintenance (e.g. improved 
seating, improved accessibility) 
which are continuously updated 
at every Council - they will 
provide more comprehensive 
progress reports at the next 
Council as usual).



Policy: Student Levy

Student levies are a common instrument used to raise capital for investment in student facilities across third level institutions in Ireland. Currently TU 
Dublin does not have the financial means to construct a student or sports centre on Grangegorman, while the government does not provide funding for 
non-academic facilities.

Such levies apply in most other 3rd level Institutions in Ireland including: 
 -Dublin City University
 -Maynooth University
 -NaƟonal University of Ireland Galway
 -Trinity College Dublin  
 -University College Cork  
 -University College Dublin
 -University of Limerick

With the move to Grangegorman there are a number of issues that the Students’ Union, Societies and Sports now face with regards to the provision of 
student recreational services on the new campus in Grangegorman.  There is also a lack of student facilities and space in Tallaght and Blanchardstown 
which needs to be resolved. 

There has been regular pressure from the University for the Students’ Union to pass a levy to fund student facilities, without any clear information on how 
much such a levy should cost, what exact facilities it would build, where exactly those facilities shall be, what those facilities shall consist of, when those 
facilities shall be built, what students will receive on payment of such a levy, or any concrete information that students and the Students’ Union would 
need to pass such a levy.

That based on the investigation of the Student Levy around the country, TU Dublin SU therefore resolves that any such levy can only be introduced 
following approval in a referendum of all students and subject to the following: 
 -That agreement has been reached with the Students' Union and approved by the Student Council on the purpose, structure, legal status and 

management of any fund so established.   
 -That the University commits to developing purpose-built space for student acƟviƟes; including space for socieƟes, sports and Students’ Union acƟviƟes.

05/05/2024 President Currently no plans to consider any 
discussion on the topic of a 'Levy 
Introduction' given the significant deficit 
+ poor financial reliability of TU Dublin, 
as indicated by various media sources.

Ongoing, mentioned at Student Facilities 
committee again by University staff

Ongoing Ongoing; unlikely to be 
discussed with any real meaning 
until the completion of an audit 
of Facilities per campus, and a 
clear outline of how much would 
be needed, for what purpose, 
and all other details specified in 
the policy approved by Council.

Policy: Black History Month                                                                                                                                                                                                                             
There is a significant lack of participation within student politics for black students. There are currently less than 10 full-time Officers across the island of 
Ireland who are people of colour, and the Union believes representation matters when it comes to participation. 

Black History Month began as a way of remembering important people and events in the history of the African and Caribbean diaspora, and is now globally 
celebrating Black excellence, the importance of remembering, uplifting and empowering an entire group of young activists. 
The celebration of black excellence, black history, and empowering people of colour should not be limited to tokenistic representation or events, and that 
events ran under Black History Month should be led by Black voices, with the goal of staying true to the ideals and goals of Black History Month. 

 TU Dublin SU Executive (or the appropriate officer) is therefore mandated to run an extensive Black History Month campaign which will include speakers, 
events, data, and showcase Black excellence throughout the month of October and/or February, and for this campaign to be conducted annually. TU 
Dublin Students’ Union Executive is further mandates to include the voices of Black students when organizing and brainstorming the event to ensure that 
students are at the forefront of leading this campaign; intersectionality must therefore form a key focus throughout. 

 Black History Month, finally, must not be the only time of the year that Black voices are platformed, and that the work on decolonising the curriculum, 
inclusion of Traveller and Roma students in education and community outreach, must continue to be done throughout the year. 

16/11/2026 President assigned to 
VP for Welfare & 
Equality for 23/24

Motion: Pronoun Use in email Signatures                                                                                                                                                                            Student Council 
Notes 
TU Dublin SU acknowledges and celebrates a diverse range of voices across TU Dublin; this includes, in particular, LGBTQ+ students. 
Student Council further Notes 
The normalisation of pronoun use in email signatures (and more generally) are a simple example of how the University (and Union) can improve the 
experience of LGBTQ+ students, by creating an environment where they feel more comfortable. 
Student Council believes 
Pronouns can be extremely important to some students (particularly in relation to their gender identity), and incorrect use can be highly distressing. As 
well, if pronouns are only used by these select few students, they can feel ‘singled out’. By including pronouns in email signatures and in other relevant 
media (e.g. introducing the new Full-Time and Part-Time Officers after elections), the Union and University can actually begin to deliver on their Gender 
Identity and Gender Expression Policy. 

Student Council therefore Mandates 

 

The VP for Welfare & Equality to draft an annual email (at the start of each academic year) that must be sent to all-staff within the University, on behalf of 
the entire Union, explaining the importance of pronouns and requesting that they add pronouns to their signature. 

Student Council further Mandates
The VP for Communications & Media, VP for Welfare & Equality, and Part-Time Officer for LGBTQ+ Rights, to ensure that the Union regularly includes 
pronouns in relevant media, including email signatures, introductory ‘Officer’ graphics, and more. 

16/11/2025 VP for Communications 
& Media, VP for Welfare 

& Equality, and Part-
Time Officer for LGBTQ+ 

Rights

Planned for September Completed for this academic year Completed for this academic year Completed for this academic 
year

This motion will be replaced 
with a more substantive motion 
in the Next Council (assuming 
Council approval) which will 
encompass this mandate



Motion: Boycott, Divestment, Sanctions (BDS) Introduction & Definition 

Boycott, Divestment, Sanctions (BDS) is an inclusive, non-violent, Palestinian-led movement; it is inspired by the South African anti-apartheid movement. 
BDS works to end international support for Israel’s oppression of Palestinians, as well as pressure Israel to comply with international law. The movement is 
notably anti-racist, and is inherently opposed to all forms of discrimination (including antisemitism and Islamophobia).  
Why the Movement Exists 

Israel maintains a brutal regime against Palestinian people, made possible due to ongoing international support; Governments fail to hold Israel to account, 
while corporations and institutions across the world help Israel to oppress Palestinians. Due to the failure of those in power to take non-violent action 
against Israel, the movement has called for a global citizens’ response of solidarity in the form of Boycotts, Divestment, and Sanctions. 
Boycott 
Boycotts involve withdrawing support from Israel's apartheid regime, complicit Israeli sporting, cultural and academic institutions, and from all Israeli and 
international companies engaged in violations of Palestinian human rights. 
Divestment 
Divestment campaigns urge banks, local councils, churches, pension funds and universities to withdraw investments from the State of Israel and all Israeli 
and international companies that sustain Israeli apartheid. 
Sanctions 
Sanctions campaigns pressure governments to fulfil their legal obligations to end Israeli apartheid, and not aid or assist its maintenance, by banning 
business with illegal Israeli settlements, ending military trade and free-trade agreements, as well as suspending Israel's membership in international 
forums such as UN bodies and FIFA. 
Mandates 

TU Dublin Students’ Union commits to both supporting and endorsing the Global BDS Movement wherever possible. This includes the following actions: 

16/11/2025 The Executive N/A (Wasn't in existence yet) N/A (Wasn't in existence yet) Passed / enacted at this Council Union has investigated all of 
its own activities in order to 
ensure it is compliant (e.g. 

ending partnership with 
Dominos, not proceeding with 

certain projects that are 
owned by Coca-Cola, etc)

BDS list established, verified by 
Trinity BDS, USI Campaigns, 
several Councillors + PTO's, and 
is due for publication before the 
next Council (it will include a list 
of brands to boycott, 
alternatives, a list of 
partnerships the SU cut ties 
with, and a list of escalation 
actions it plans to undertake in 
the coming weeks (President can 
update at Council).

Motion: Accountability Enhancement
Student Council notes That:
At the most recent Student Council (16th November 2023), correspondence entitled ‘Accountability Updates’ (drafted by the President, 23/24) 
was approved both unanimously and formally by all Councillors present.
Student Council further notes That:
The approved correspondence included the following action:
“The President, in order to empower Councillors, will seek to amend Schedule F (‘standing orders’), to make Officer reports ‘for approval’ i.e. 
students must either approve or reject an Officer report. If the report is rejected on two occasions, then this will automatically trigger the 
impeachment process i.e. the release of a petition as per article 17.”
Student Council therefore Mandates:
That:

Schedule F, 6.8. Each Full-Time or Postgraduate Officer must be available for questions on their written Officer Report. They can make verbal 
additions to their Report at the discretion of the Chairperson.

Be Amended To:

Schedule F, 6.8. Each Full-Time Officer and Part-Time Officer must be available for questions on their written Officer Report. They can make 
verbal additions to their Report at the discretion of the Chairperson. Each Officer report must either be ‘approved’ or ‘rejected’ by Student 
Council via a simple majority Council vote. If the report is rejected on two occasions (during their term-of-office), this will automatically trigger 
the impeachment process (i.e. the release of a petition as per article 17), which will be publicised by the Chair of Council, with the assistance of 
TU Dublin SU CLG, in a manner deemed most appropriate by the Chair.

12/12/2025 The Executive N/A (Wasn't in existence yet) N/A (Wasn't in existence yet) N/A (Wasn't in existence yet) Approved at this Council Completed (Proposed for 
Closure)

Motion: USI Affiliation
Student Council Notes:
USI (Union of Students in Ireland) is the national representative body for approximately 374,000 students in higher education on the Island of 
Ireland; TU Dublin SU is currently a member organisation within USI, alongside the majority of other HEI’s.
Student Council further Notes:
The majority of other MO’s (member organisations) within USI hold standard ‘Affiliation Referenda’ every three academic years; this is to 
ensure USI continues to represent the needs of local students within these MO’s effectively, given the significant amount paid by each MO 
annually (e.g. TU Dublin SU pays approximately 120,000 euro per year).
Student Council believes That:
Holding referenda on topical areas such as USI will cultivate widespread interest amongst students, and serve as an excellent exposure 
exercise for both TU Dublin SU, as well as USI.
Student Council further believes That:
Holding an Affiliation Referendum on USI (i.e. a referendum on whether to remain in USI or leave) will allow the general student population to 
feel more directly involved in the actions of the Union, and give them a greater desire to engage (or disengage) from future USI actions (i.e. 
increase the currently low turnout at USI protests).
Student Council therefore Mandates:
TU Dublin Students’ Union to trigger a referendum on its membership status within USI (i.e. students will vote to ‘remain’ in USI or 
‘leave’).
Student Council further Mandates:
The following areas of the Constitution will (if a majority of students vote to ‘leave’ USI) be removed in their entirety (i.e. the removal 
of USI from all Articles & Schedules):

12/12/2025 The Executive N/A (Wasn't in existence yet) N/A (Wasn't in existence yet) N/A (Wasn't in existence yet) Approved at this Council All planning required is on track 
+ due to take place alongside 
Springtime Elections.
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Motion: Reinforce module coordinators to update module syllabus on the virtual learning platform 

Student council notes: 
A SYLLABUS is a necessary document for teaching, in that it serves to establish the fundamental components of a 
course, such as the topics that will be taught, a weekly calendar, and a list of assignments, and their respective 
weightings. In order to assist students in their learning, syllabi may define linkages between learning outcomes, 
assessments, material, and labs. 

Student council also notes: 
DIT, ITB and ITT had their own syllabi, this was replaced by the new syllabus of TU Dublin. Syllabi in campuses were 
not fully updated following the merger, leading to inconsistencies in the syllabi on the VLE. Currently, there are gaps 
and inconsistencies in the syllabi in TU Dublin. A syllabus is needed for transparency between students and the 
content they are meant to learn. 

Student Council mandates: 
VPs for Education to lobby to ensure that the next term's syllabi are up to date, accurate, and explicit by the end of 
the Academic year 2022-2023.

30/11/2024 Vice President for 
Education / Academic 

Affairs

VP Education City - no progress was 
made on this mandate this year. 

Motion: TU Dublin’s Students’ Union to Support the Access Service

Student Council Notes: 
TU Dublin’s Access Service is a critical service in TU Dublin that supports groups that are underrepresented in higher 
education. These supports include but are not limited to academic support, social and personal support, and financial 
assistance. 

Student Council Further Notes: 
The importance of TU Dublin’s Students’ Union assisting TU Dublin’s Access Service in any way that could enhance this 
service, in line with TU Dublin’s Students’ Union’s aim of fostering diversity and equality throughout TU Dublin. 

Student Council Therefore Mandates: 
The VP of Education for the city campus, the Deputy President of Blanchardstown, and the Deputy President of 
Tallaght to contact the Access Service respective to their campus at a minimum of twice per term, offering support if 
needed. Student Council Further Mandates: The President of TU Dublin’s Students’ Union to ensure that there is 
always an officer liaising with the Access Service at least twice per term. 

Student Council Further Mandates: 
The executive ensures that at least one officer is present at important Access Service events unless there is an 
extenuating circumstance, including but not limited to events such as Access Orientations and the Access Christmas 
Meet-up. 

With this motion, Student Council repeals the motion entitled ‘ACCESS Student information campaign’

30/11/2024 Vice President for 
Academic Affairs and 

Campus Vice 
Presidents

Deputy President for Blanchardstown had an 
existing relationship with Access pre motion. 
Supported the Access orientations, Mature 

student event with VP Education City: 
Assisted with the promotion of the 1916 

Bursary this year, arranging graphics and 
links on our linktree. Arranged a meeting with 
the Access service for the executive to give 

advice on student engagement. Reached out 
ot the Access Service via email and offered 

our supports. 

VP AA intends to bring an updated 
motion to Decembers Student 

Council as she is on leave for the 
Novemeber council 

Motion: The Right to Lecture Materials for Students During Class Time and After 

Student Council Notes: 
Many lecturers do not allow access to lecture slides and materials outside of lecture times giving excuses such as 
attendance; some may not even provide the lecture materials for students to view on their own devices during the 
lecture. 

Student Council Also Notes That: 
While it is understandable that lecturers may be trying to encourage attendance in their lectures by only showing the 
notes in class, it is unreasonable to punish those who are in fact attending by denying them access to material they 
could use in the classroom to aid their learning. The slides and materials used in lectures are only the bare bones of 
what a student is required to know, and denying access to those bare bones does not allow students to build their 
knowledge while revising or even just note-taking in class. While this issue affects all students, it may have a greater 
impact on Disabled Students. Many Disabled Students rely on access to the notes in order to learn through their own 
methods, but many are also uncomfortable disclosing that they are in fact disabled to their lecturer. This causes an 
issue where students feel unable to approach their lecturers for help when an issue such as this arises. It is 
unreasonable to deny the students the materials necessary to learn effectively. Only allowing student’s access to 
Lecture notes and materials in some modules produces inconsistency in study methods and will cause students to lose 
motivation in the modules that don’t provide them. 

Student Council Mandates: 
The VP’s for Education to lobby TU Dublin to establish a comprehensive approach to rules around access to Lecture 
Notes across all campuses and courses. This should also include a poll on a sample of students from various courses of 
study with regards to their opinion on the availability of lecture notes and their impact on their learning experience.

30/11/2024 Vice President for 
Academic Affairs / 

Education

VP Education City - Put a call out on 
Instagram for students to anonymously report 

lecturers who have not uploaded lecture 
notes online. Reached out to every lecturer or 
Head of School when necessary, advocating 
for those notes to be uploaded. Participated in 

a TUD event on student engagement and 
spoke to over 50+ members of academic staff 
on the importance of making lecture materials 
available online. Brought up this issue at the 
national Academic Affairs WG and Trinity SU 
shared their online note policy with me. I will 
upload this on the education OneDrive prior 

to leaving. 

VP AA will bring this up again with 
heads of faculty and see if more 
progress is being made on this 



Policy: Fair pay for Work

TU Dublin Students’ Union values the role work placement has on a student’s educational journey. Work placement 
provides opportunity to gain practical experience, increasing their employability and broadening their understanding 
of their field. 

The Union also values the work done by students in their workplace environment and recognise that value is added to 
the workplace, with students bringing fresh ideas and perspectives, increasing the overall work capacity, and enriching 
the workplace environment. Often work placement helps employers recruit those that are a particularly good fit. 

Work placement is aligned with the vision of the students’ union as it plays an important role in students reaching 
their potential academically, socially and professionally. The students’ union also has a responsibility to advance and 
defend the rights of students. While students are on placement, their voices can be difficult to capture, and when they 
return, it is too late to improve conditions for them specifically, but it is important to progress toward improving 
conditions overall going forward. 

Full time education comes with financial challenges, with reduced capacity to work due to time spent engaging with 
learning, as well as specific costs incurred in pursuing education. The ongoing housing and cost of living crises 
exacerbate the financial pressure put on students. In some cases the period of placement is one of increased financial 
stability, but in others it is one of serious financial strain, with further reduced capacity to take on part time work and 
extra costs such as transport or accommodation closer to placement. Unfortunately, this causes this to be when some 
students are forced to drop out or defer to earn the money to undertake placement. 

TU Dublin Students’ Union will advance the cause of seeking fair pay for work done by all students. All financial 
barriers including but not limited to travel costs, the need to secure additional accommodation and general expenses 
expected to be incurred by students must be flagged with students with sufficient notice. Wherever possible, 
placements with payment should be preferred by the university and the Union shall advocate to this effect. The Union 
will ensure that every opportunity to promote better practices in this area by the college is taken, and that all officers 
are cognisant of this pressing issue for students. 

18/04/2026 Vice President for 
Academic Affairs 

VP Education City - brought this up at Education 
working group this year. Shared the European 
Youth Forum's 'Ban Unpaid Internships 
Petission in the first and second semester. 
Shared USI's placement survey on our 
Instagram. Next year, I recommend Shauna 
pushes USI's VP of Academic Affairs to release 
this data for all insitituions to use. This is a 
national issues and difficult to face without the 
collaboration of all SU's in Ireland. 

VP AA will meet with placement officer 
(once elected) and see what they think 
the best course for action is on this. 

Policy: Quality Assurance

It shall be the policy of TU Dublin Students’ Union to hold a position as dictated by the below principles in relation to 
quality assurance;
• That a periodic review of the academic calendar be carried out by TU Dublin that includes student representation
• That any proposed changes made to the academic calendar be brought to TU Dublin SU Student Council for 
discussion and feedback in a timely manner.
• The Student Handbook is an essential requirement of Quality Assurance, and an updated version must be circulated 
to students at the beginning of the academic year.
• That the student voice is represented at all levels with TU Dublin decision making; Class representatives should be 
invited to attend meetings such as program review committees (or equivalent), and other applicable boards, 
committees and groups throughout the academic year
• That students are given the opportunity to present module feedback to the lecturer at the end of each module
• That there should be an overall TU Dublin Student charter which is established in conjunction with TU Dublin 
Students’ Union.

02/03/2025 Vice President for 
Academic Affairs 

Motion: ACCESS
Student Council Notes:  Many Students and Staff do not know what an Access Student is or how to 
appropriately engage with them. An Access Student is a Student that has come into university by 
HEAR, DARE, and TU Dublin’s Access Foundation Programme among other programs. Access 
Students often feel disjointed by an already elitist nature perpetrated by many third-level institutes. 
Student Council further Notes: That despite many Access voices coming into the mainstream and 
the Minister for Further Education making attempts to close the divide access students often still 
feel stigmatised and othered. This feeling of being othered, shamed and stigma could be the turning 
point for some students dropping out in the earliest part of their college experience due to not 
feeling included in university life. Many Access Students will never engage with the Access Service 
and will often hide that they are Access Students due to the stigma. Many Access Students that are 
open about it are often met with negative, uninformed comments and this can be debilitating to 
their mental wellbeing. 
Student Council further Notes: Although much work is being done locally in Tu Dublin by the TU 
Dublin Access Service this needs to be something the TU Dublin community come together on. Much 
like what we do with other marginalised groups. 
Student Council Mandates: That an awareness campaign be ran about Access Students dispel myths 
about access students and to help them feel seen and represented by their union and the TU Dublin 
community. This is to be done as a collaboration between the VP for Academic Affairs and the VP for 
Welfare and Equality. This motion will take effect in semester 2 of this academic year and remain in 
place in til the end of 24/25 academic year.

12/12/2025 The Executive, VP for 
Academic Affairs



Policy: Academic Affairs
In line with the role description of the Vice President for Academic Affairs this policy further expands on the 
Academic Affairs remit in TU Dublin Students’ Union.

- Representation & Advocacy: Lobbying for students on issues related to their education in TU Dublin and 
ensuring that the student voice is heard in all University academic decision-making structures, policy areas and 
processes.

- Class Representative Oversight: Coordinating the development and promotion of Class Rep elections on all 
campuses to increase active participation and engagement in the Class Rep system. Ensuring sufficient training 
and other events for Class Reps to improve their ability to advocate for student groups and improve the 
academic experience at TU Dublin.

- Monitoring Academic Affairs Casework: Work with the Student Advice & Advocacy Service to identify key 
trends in Academic Affairs related casework and work to address them within the University.
- Event & Campaign Planning: Organising and delivering information and awareness events and campaigns 
including but not limited to information on students’ rights and university regulations, feedback opportunities, and 
other areas in line with their agreed political platform.
- Policy Development: Developing and implementing Union policy positions on academic matters for 
consideration and approval of Student Council and reporting on this work to Council.
- Meeting Preparation: preparing representatives for meetings in all forms from Class Rep Meetings to 
University Meetings – agreeing agendas, positions, speakers and any other relevant information ahead of time 
to ensure the best use of our seat at the table.

This policy repeals the previous ‘Education’ Policy.

12/12/2028 The Executive, VP for 
Academic Affairs

Motion: Decolonized Curriculum
Student Council Notes:
The goal of Decolonizing the Curriculum (DtC) is to recognise, address, and question the ways that colonialism 
has influenced how people see knowledge and education. It is about accepting knowledge systems that are 
outside of the conventional western thinking and have previously been disregarded, not about erasing past 
events or information. A curriculum that is inclusive must incorporate decolonization, which aims to acknowledge 
and confront the historical oppression of "the west" and its legacy of racism, inequality, and poverty.
Student council further notes:
That the current curricula are west-centric and ignorant of other cultures. An example of colonized curriculum is 
the origins of calculus; One of the first people in Europe to use zero and the negatives methodically was 
Gottfried Wilhelm Leibniz, who developed calculus in the late 17th century. Calculus is essential to practically 
every field of research and is used to assess rates of change. It is particularly vital for many major discoveries in 
modern physics. However, many of Leibniz's concepts had previously been established more than 500 years 
earlier by the Indian mathematician Bhāskara. Such west-centric approach to education is not an outlier and it is 
unfortunate that it still happens to this day.
Student Council Recognises:
That TU Dublin has not yet performed investigation on its curriculum to determine how to decolonize the 
curriculum. The Keele University of the United Kingdom produced a guide on decolonizing the curriculum.
Student Council Mandates:
The VP of Academic Affairs to lobby the university to review the curriculum with emphasis on 
decolonization and removing ignorance and to reinforce ethnic diversity. This could be performed 
through discussions of the matter in all of faculty boards. The President of Student union is also 
mandated to ensure that the docolonizing efforts follow the DTC guide of by Keele University, and 
that the investigation and the decolonization efforts conclude before the end of school year 2023-2024

12/12/2025 The Executive, VP for 
Academic Affairs

Motion: Lobby earlier release of Supplemental Exam Results
Student Council Notes:
Supplemental Exams are an important part of the Academic Calendar and allow students a second chance to 
progress through to the next year of their degree. However, this year the release date was well into the new 
academic year leaving many students in classes they are unsure they have progressed into. This means many 
students were distressed, unmotivated and unsure of their position. It was seen to have taken a negative toll on 
their mental well-being. This was especially prevalent for Blanchardstown campus as supplemental results were 
released 2 weeks after the commencement of classes
Student council further notes:
I attended the faculty meeting for engineering and built environment as a student representative. The reasoning 
for these delays were said to have been staffing issue and insurance issues. This motion calls for preventive 
measures for such issues to not happen for any following academic years.
Student Council Recognises:The Supplemental results date directly correlates to the academic calendar 
structure and solving this issue will require restructuring of dates given. Student council also recognise the need 
for the Blanchardstown campus to adapt the same exam result system as city campus’, as this seems more 
affective than current.
Student Council Believes: The academic calendar as it stands does not operate in a student friendly manner 
and the supplemental exams' release date for 2023 has proven this.
Student Council Mandates:
The VP for Academic Affairs lobby the university to review the academic calendar with emphasis on 
supplemental exam release dates and reinforce measures that prompt the university to enforce 
deadlines as per academic calendar. It is crucial to academic success that repeat results be released 
prior to the start of classes. Also, to ensure that repeat results be released BEFORE the 
commencement of classes by having the Blanchardstown campus to adopt the same supplemental 
results system as other campuses. All of this to be concluded before the end of school year 2023-
2024. Progress shall be overseen by the student union’s president and provide updates every council 
meeting

12/12/2025 The Executive, VP for 
Academic Affairs
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Motion: Climate Emergency Campaign

Student Council notes:  
The impacts of climate change might be the biggest threat to a stable present and future for humanity today. To avoid global warming carbon emissions must be stopped.   
A working group of students and SU members should be set up to carry out a climate emergency campaign. We ask TU Dublin to make the necessary changes quickly and 
become carbon neutral.
The group could lobby the government to phase out Fossil Fuels until 2030, to support the Fossil Fuel Non-Proliferation Treaty* on an EU level, and to set all new policies 
in line with the 1.5 degree limit (outlined in the Paris Agreement).   

Student Council further notes:  
In the second quarter of 2022 Ireland had the highest EU greenhous gas emissions per capita in Europe (Independent, Jan 2023). Wealthy countries as well as educational 
institutions have the responsibility to take leadership in avoiding climate change. The campaign could be an opportunity to pressurize the government to take consequent 
climate action.  
*About 91% of global CO2 Emissions originate from the burning of fossil fuels. The Fossil Fuel Non Proliferation Treaty, signed by the WHO, Dalai Lama and more than 
3000 scientists, calls for an end to the expansion of new fossil fuel infrastructure and production, to phase out existing production and use, and to fast-track solutions and 
ensure a just transition.   

Student Council Mandates:  
The executive and the VPs for welfare to form a working group consisting of students to lobby the government and to hold a climate emergency campaign

08/02/2025 Vice President for Welfare & 
Equality and the Executive

No work done yet

Motion: Sensory Spaces on Campus

Student Council Notes: 
That there are currently no sensory rooms across TU Dublin for neurodivergent students. 

Student Council Further Notes: 
The Athena Swan Action Plan points out in 3.2.15 to have accessible quiet rooms in each campus by the end of 2025 but it has no mention of sensory spaces. 

Student Councils Regrets: 
While there are quiet spaces on each campus, the spaces are not necessarily suitable for students who are neurodivergent. 

Student Council Mandates: 
The VPs for Welfare & Equality and the Deputy Presidents (to be moved to the VP for Welfare & Equality and the Campus VPs when the new Constitution is in act) to 
lobby the University to work on sensory spaces across each campus, with support from EDI.

14/12/2024 Vice President for Welfare 
and Equality and Campus 

Vice Presidents

Made contact with Deirdre Staunton, 
currently AST and 2 spaces in CQ are 

under construction. James and Louise have 
been working on getting the spaces in 

Tallaght and Blanch

President + CVP's stepped in to 
assist in this project due to its 
importance for students.

Motion: Operation Transformation

Student Council Notes: 
Operation Transformation is a weight loss TV show aired by RTE and sponsored by the Department of Health under the ‘Healthy Ireland’ Campaign. It has been estimated 
that RTE received over €500,000 over a two-year period. Operation Transformation say that their aim is to promote a healthy lifestyle for participants and viewers but, is 
an entertainment show that promotes unsustainable weight loss, encourages disordered eating behaviours and cultivates weight stigma.  

Student Council Further Notes:   
National eating disorder organisation ‘Bodywhys’ noted in their statement regarding Operation Transformation that fact that hospital admissions for young people with 
eating disorders have risen by 66% and that shows like Operation Transformation can have a detrimental effect on mental and physical health.  It is also well known that 
many students are young people who may be vulnerable to the messages that are promoted by these weight loss tv shows. The emphasis on dieting, body weight and 
shape does little to long lasting weight loss and health goals. 

Student Council Recognises: 
Bodywhys and grassroots activists like intuitive.eating.ireland and binge.eating.dietitian have campaigned and petitioned RTE and the Department of Health in recent 
times to decommission the show or offer a more inclusive approach to the show, changing the focus from weight loss to a more holistic view to lifestyle changes. 

Student Council Regrets: 
RTE, the producers of Operation Transformation and the Department of Health have done little to engage with the campaign. RTE has effectively ignored the experiences 
of previous participants who shared stories of the lack of support during the airing of episodes and aftercare. Research shows that dieting does not result in long term 
weight loss for the vast majority of people. Operation Transformation does not provide follow-up studies to monitor long term success in its participants. 

Student Council Mandates:  
The Executive Team to discourage the University and external organisations from promoting Operation Transformation across TU Dublin. 

Student Council Further Mandates: 
The VPs for Welfare to work with the VP for Welfare in USI on providing information about the effects of disordered eating to students by the end of semester 2.

14/12/2024 Vice President for Welfare 
and Equality

Completed for 2023-2024 Instagram video done by Louise

Motion: Disordered Eating Awareness

Student Council Notes: 
There are no current campaigns by the Student Union to address and raise awareness of disordered eating.  

Student Council also Notes: 
While there have been awareness campaigns about other mental health issues, there has not been any campaigns in recent times to raise awareness of disordered eating 
and what supports are available to students around this issue.  Anorexia – a restrictive eating disorder – has the highest fatality rate of any mental illness. A main 
characteristic that frequently accompanies this disorder is perfectionism or high expectations of self. Many college students feel the pressure to get good grades, and this 
can further exacerbate restrictive eating patterns. Bulimia, binge eating disorder and emotional eating patterns can also contribute significantly to both mental and 
physical health problems. These symptoms will again be exacerbated by the extrapolating pressures brought on by being a student and dealing with the cost-of-living 
crisis.  Many people with some type of disordered eating behaviour are less likely to receive help from a doctor as the doctor will put it all down to their weight, this can 
lead to the non or misdiagnose of other ailments.  All types of disordered eating patterns are vulnerable to be exacerbated by internal and external pressures.    

Student Council Believes: 
As the cost of living crisis continues to grow, more and more students will have to make decisions between buying food and paying rent. This is not only dangerous to 
those with a existing eating disorder or difficulty, but also creates a ripe environment for an eating disorder 

Student Council Therefore Mandates:
The VPs of Welfare run a campaign to raise awareness of what disordered eating is, and what supports are available to students.

14/12/2024 Vice President for Welfare 
and Equality

in progress



Motion: T Fund

Student Council notes:   
That according to TENI, 78% of trans people in the UK and Ireland have thought about ending their lives and 40% have attempted suicide. For many people, beginning and 
continuing social transition brings significant relief. College is filled with financial stresses and for many transgender students, name changes and other transition 
expenses are not an option, even though they are life-saving. Social transitioning is the social portion of a transition, in which a transgender person makes others aware of 
their gender identity. Some parts of social transition can include: Telling people about your gender identity, changing name/gender (if applicable), getting clothes that 
allow them to express themselves etc.     

Student Council commends:   
The work of other Students’ Unions such as NUIGSU and DCUSU for the introduction of the ‘T fund’ for social transition, aiding students financially with elements of social 
transition which may include gender affirming items, such as makeup, and dysphoria relieving items like chest binders.     

Student Council mandates:   
The VP for Welfares to look into the feasibility of creating a fund in conjunction with the Equality and Diversity and Inclusion office within TU Dublin, for Trans*, Non-
Binary and Gender Non-Conforming students   

14/12/2024 Vice President for Welfare 
and Equality

Currently waiting for Brian to meet with 
Yyvonne Galligan. EDI are willing to trial the 
T-Fund for one year with collaborations from 

the SU and LGBT Society

President stepped in to progress 
this project due to its 
importance to students 
(proposal developed + 
submitted by President to 
Student Experience Committee)

Motion: Equality, Diversity, and Inclusion (EDI) Training on Orientation Week for incoming first years 

Student Council notes: 
For most people going into first year, attending University will mean a completely new experience i.e. new community, new faces, and new atmosphere. While students 
who have lived in a more diverse community will be able to adjust relatively well, those who have not, will unfortunately find it more difficult and these difficulties could 
cause conflicts (racism, homophobia, discrimination, etc.) in the future. However, proper orientation for first years with the addition of EDI training would hopefully 
sustain and enrich the inclusivity of TU Dublin while minimising any possibilities of conflicts from happening. TU Dublin is one of most diverse universities in Ireland. It is 
the university’s responsibility to ensure that all students and staff members exist in an inclusive environment where all are treated respectfully and fairly. However, while 
there is a team in the university specifically working for EDI, the training they provide is not enough for the scale of the student population. 

Student Council also notes: 
EDI training usually focuses and emphasises the difference among the people on the community, while potentially informative, this unfortunately creates a problem and 
causes further division. This EDI training, upon consultation with a professional, will strive to normalise the difference amongst cultures and identities and how these 
differences contribute and improve our community.

Student Council Mandates: 
The VP’s for Welfare and equality to lobby the EDI department in the university to provide the equality, diversity and inclusion training for incoming first years in the 2023 
autumn term.

30/11/2024 Vice President for Welfare & 
Equality

Brian met with Yvonne Galligan in semester 2

Motion: International Student Rights

Student Council Notes: 
That TU Dublin is very diverse with over 2854 international students across 105 countries. International Students pay a large number in fees and face other difficulties 
such as needing to get medical insurance, getting a visa, getting accommodation, and general student life.

Student Council Understands that: 
International students have the right to use the facilities and services just like non-international students, but a lot of international students are disconnected from 
college life.

Student Council Believes: 
That a large cohort of international students aren’t aware of the services and facilities and miss out on essential services such as eg. Counselling, medical centre, PC1 
forms etc.

Student Council Therefore Mandates: 
The VP’s for Welfare and Equality and VP’s for Education to work closely with the international office to run an information campaign on rights, accommodation, facilities 
and services for all international students.

Student Council Further Mandates: 
The VP’s for Welfare and Equality lobby TU Dublin for extra training in the Student Services office about issues regarding International Students, eg. Visa issues, fees, etc.

Student Council Mandates: 
The VP’s for Welfare and Equality to lobby TU Dublin for a more comprehensive and extended Orientation for international students, and defined support throughout the 
year from the International Office after the students commence on their programme.

06/04/2024 Vice Presidents for Welfare & 
Equality and Academic 

Affairs / Education

Progress has been slower than expected. Hazel 
has repeatedly followed up with the 
International Office but has not received a 
response. Yvonne Galligan suggested 
contacting Susan O’Shaughnessy, who chairs 
the Governing Body EDI committee and 
coordinates Erasmus and International 
students. Contact has not yet been made.

Policy: Drug Harm Reduction

TU Dublin Students’ Union is the largest students’ union in Ireland with approximately 29,000 members.

As outlined in Article 2 of our Constitution (2019) we act in the best interests of our members and per Article 3 (v) we work to ‘promote the welfare and well-being of 
members’.    

One area of concern for us relates to addressing the issue of drug use which is becoming more widespread in the general population according to data from the European 
Monitoring: Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction, as follows:     

“Available data suggest that drug use has become more common among the adult general population aged 15-64 years in Ireland over recent years. Fewer than 2 in 10 
adults reported use of any illicit drug during their lifetime in 2002-03, but this figure increased to approximately 3 in 10 in 2014-15”  

Trends would assume that since this, numbers may have further increased. There is currently a lack of understanding in Irish culture regarding harm reduction and due to 
this there is no effective response to drugs in Irish society. Drug harm reduction aims to reduce harm associated with the use of drugs, and do not fail based on 
abstinence.   

The Union recognises that drugs are illegal but believe that harm reduction should be viewed as a middle ground where people with widely differing views on drug policy 
can agree with one another regarding practical immediate ways to reduce drug-related harm among users.   

The Students’ Union wishes to promote the safety of students by providing accurate and relevant drug harm reduction information.      

To act upon this the Union will:   
• Lobby TU Dublin to work towards having a policy on drug harm reduction    
• Collaborate with organisations which already run drug harm reduction initiatives    
• Provide drug harm reduction information in all campaigns related to drugs  

14/12/2024 Vice President for 
Welfare & Equality 

DRH Campaign took place in semester 2 which 
involved information graphics on Instagram. 
Also working with USI and their mandates



Policy: Mental Health

Part Time Officer Well-being 
TU DUBLIN SU shall run a well-being and stress management workshop for part time officers as part of their induction training and provide an Employee Assistance 
Program information to each officer, with continued encouragement to part-time officers to avail of the services provided if needed.  

Access to Student Counselling 
All students in TU Dublin should be able to readily access and avail of the TU Dublin student counselling services, within their own campus, in no more than two weeks. 
The relevant officer(s) shall lobby the university for adequate / increased spending in this area if there are issues arising wherein students are unable to access counselling 
services in this this time frame. 

Mental Health Campaign 
The Vice President(s) for Welfare and Equality will run mental health campaigns throughout the year, including but not limited to: 
− PosiƟve mental health and methods to maintain such a mind-set 
− Mental health difficulƟes and how they can be treated 
− SƟgma reducƟon around Mental Health difficulƟes 
− Suicide awareness 
− Encourage students to seek help, both on and off campus 
− Highlight the importance of talking and support one another 

 − Support services available both on and off campus

02/03/2025 Vice President for 
Welfare & Equality 

Policy: Sexual Health

Sanitary Products
All TU Dublin SU offices / bathrooms will have emergency supplies of period products.

Consent
TU Dublin SU will include a section on consent in all induction presentations. Officers will also promote active consent to all students throughout the year through various 
campaigns and events.

Condom Distribution
TU DUBLIN SU will provide condoms to its’ members throughout the academic year free. In tandem with distribution, TU DUBLIN SU will endeavour to provide information 

 outlining but not limited to the risks associated with sexual acƟvity and instrucƟons on the use of condoms

02/03/2025 Vice President for 
Welfare & Equality 

65000 condoms ditributed in 22/23

Policy: Intersectional Work

Intersectionality is the acknowledgement that most people have their own unique experiences of discrimination, micro-aggressions, and oppression, and we must 
consider all areas when dealing with marginalised groups, particularly when campaign planning or lobbying. Intersectionality further acknowledges that one person is not 
limited to one barrier or oppression, but can be affected on multiple areas, for example, an LGBTQ+ member of the traveling community may experience both 
homophobia and racism simultaneously. It is important for social justice, but also for the work we do to adopt an intersectional approach to the work in which TU Dublin 
SU does. 

Therefore, this policy believes that all lobbying and campaign work done through TU Dublin SU, should adopt the consideration for intersectional approaches, for example 
including diverse speakers on multiple platforms. 

The spirit of this policy will ensure TU Dublin SU adopts an intersectional approach to work

03/02/2024 Vice President for 
Welfare & Equality 

Motion: Group Insurance Scheme for International Students 
Student Council Notes: 
The Student Council acknowledges the mandatory requirement for international students to have medical insurance, as stipulated by the Immigration Service Delivery 
(ISD). 
Student Council Also Notes: 
The Student Council further notes that ISD provides two options for obtaining insurance in Ireland: a Group Insurance Scheme offered by the college or private insurance. 
It is observed that other institutions like TCD and UCD have already successfully implemented Group Insurance Schemes for their international students, providing them 
with accessible and recognized insurance solutions. 
Student Council Further Notes: 
There are a bunch of caveats when looking for private insurance options, such as pricing, not being sure if it’s enough to be allowed to get a visa, and it has to be bought 
in Ireland, which might not be possible if you're not there physically. 

 

Student Council Mandates: 
The Student Council mandates the VP For Welfare & Equality and the International Student Officer to advocate for the establishment of a Group Insurance Scheme for 
international students. 

The Student Council further mandates the need to issue official letters to enrolled international students confirming their participation in the Group Insurance Scheme. 
This documentation should be accepted as sufficient proof for immigration authorities. 

16/11/2025

Motion: Period Poverty                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              
Student Council Notes 
Given the current Cost-of-Living crisis within Ireland (and abroad), attending a HEI (Higher Education Institution) is becoming increasingly unaffordable; the cost of 
accommodation, transport and fees is pushing education back towards being a ‘privilege’ that only the affluent can afford. Additional ‘hidden costs’ within TU Dublin, such 
as a lack of access to free period products, further alienate the most disadvantaged students across all sites.  

Student Council Further Notes 

Student numbers in TU Dublin have dropped significantly in the past academic year (22/23), which the Union believes can be attributed to a poor student experience and 
consequently poor retention rate. The Union therefore believes that initiatives such as free period products across TU Dublin will help improve how view students view 
TU Dublin (i.e. improve its damaged reputation). 
Student Council Understands 
Other HEI’s across Ireland have achieved success in this area to varying degrees i.e. some HEI’s have fully funded access to period products, others have agreed to 
‘collaborations’ with their Students’ Unions, and some have received sponsorships
Student Council therefore Mandates 
The VP for Welfare & Equality (in conjunction with the Part-Time Officer for Gender Equality) to lobby the University to achieve the goal of Free Period Products across all 
bathrooms in TU Dublin (not just bathrooms deemed ‘female’). These lobbying efforts must include: 
Present a research document to Council outlining how other HEI’s have achieved success, to what degree, and subsequent recommendations for TU Dublin SU. Bring a 
proposal for free period products to the Student Experience Committee, the EDI sub-committee of Governing Body, and to the Director of EDI in TU Dublin. Draft an open 
letter to the University (should the previous two steps fail) expressing the importance of free period products and comparisons to other HEI’s. 
Student Council further Mandates
The VP for Welfare & Equality (in conjunction with the Part-Time Officer for Gender Equality) to implement additional actions (whether generated by themselves or 
Council), should the above lobbying methods fail, in order to achieve free period products across TU Dublin. 

16/11/2025 Project taken over by President 
due to its importance (proposal 
developed + submitted to Student 
Experience Committee)
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Policy: TU Dublin SU RAG Charity

TU Dublin Students’ Union recognises the benefits of raising money for charity, both in 
terms of fundraising for worthy causes and in raising the profile of the Students’ Union 
and the services it provides. RAG stands for Raising and Giving.  

In order to further raise the profile of this concept, the TU Dublin Students’ Union 
Student Council shall vote on and determine one charity, by the last Council meeting of 
the academic year to be the official charity for the following year. A percentage 
contribution of all profitable events run by the TU Dublin Students’ Union throughout 
the year, shall be set aside and added to the proceeds generated from the designated 
RAG charity events.  
This policy should be advertised to all students in the lead up to the election of the 
charity. Nominations for the RAG Charity shall open during the second semester. Two 
registered students shall be required to nominate a charity. Following the close of 
nominations, the charity nominated shall be contacted and required to submit a 
proposal detailing who they are, what they do and how any money raised for them will 
benefit the charity.  

Student Councillors will be given the opportunity to review the proposals and decide on 
which charity they would like to support. The charity who receives the greatest support, 
from Student Council will become the chosen charity for the following academic year 
and will be announced at the Student Recognition Ceremony. The Student Council will 
only select ONE chosen charity, to which all RAG proceeds for the following academic 
year will be donated.  

A presentation of the funds raised for the designated RAG charity by the Union shall be 
made at the Recognition Ceremony held at the end of the academic year, on the total 
funds raised throughout the year. The chosen charity to receive RAG funds may not be 
nominated as a RAG charity for the following two years.  

The Union shall not offer financial support to any charity other than the official RAG 

01/03/2026 Vice President for 
Events & Engagement

TU Dublin SU is fundraising for Irish Cancer Society in 2023-2024. 
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Motion: Improvement of the Identity & Culture of Blanchardstown Campus 

Student Council notes: 
That the culture and identity of the Blanchardstown campus should be improved by cleaning of 
grime off exterior walls and by adding modern design through artwork (e.g. murals). 

Student Council also notes: 
The Blanchardstown Campus has been neglected over the last few year. When one enters 
Blanchardstown Campus they will be met with white walls covered in grime and filth. Studies have 
shown that good exterior and interior design improves mental health of workers and hence 
increases productivity (The built environment and mental health; Evans, 2003). 

Student Council Mandates:
The Deputy President of Blanchardstown and VP for Welfare & Equality of Blanchardstown Campus 
to lobby in favour of removal of grime covered walls by the end of the Academic year 2022-2023 by 
the latest. 

Student Council further Mandates: 
The Deputy President of Blanchardstown and VP for Welfare & Equality of Blanchardstown Campus 
to work with estates in making developments around the campus through various forums to create 
a better culture and identity for Blanchardstown students – by start of next academic year.

30/11/2024 Blanchardstown 
Campus Vice 

President 

Reached out to David Gavin, Senior Project 
Manager - Capital Works who was very much in 
favour of the motion. He advised that there will 

be painting works taking place over the summer 
2023 on the outside walls of the Croí building . 

Eolas and Fíos Blocks were painted during 
Summer 2022. There is currently significant 

building work taking place in between Connect 
and fíos so there will be no further decorating 
until the construction is completed. However, 

there is scope to explore adding murals in areas 
around campus. He suggested that we could 
partner with students to create the murals. 

There is a senior lecturer Margaret Kinsella who 
specialises in Universal Design. She is 

interested in working with the students' union to 
create UD related piece. I reached out again for 
a follow up on 12th June. This could be a project 
that falls under incoming VP Blanch Campus if 

permitted by President Brian Jordan.

Reached out to 
several relevant 

University staff (David 
Gavin, Paul Horan, 
etc) and the student 
who proposed this 

motion.

University staff have not 
responded despite follow up 
with the exception of David 
Gavin (although not strictly 

within his remit) who promised 
to follow up on the ideal avenue 

for this project. In the 
meantime, did brief survey on 

social media asking 
membership about what they 
would like to see, which was 

again sent to the relevant 
University staff.

Still no follow up despite 
intervention by the President. 

Contacted other Universities 
(e.g. NCAD) about them 
assisting with it directly due to 
University apathy. President 
has followed up by escalation 
to higher-status University 
staff.
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Motion: Improved infrastructure support and funding on Bolton Street and Linenhall 
Campuses

Student council notes:
Bolton Street and Linenhall are part of TU Dublin and are home to over 8,000 students. 
However, with the proposal of the campus moving to Grangegorman in at least the next eight 
years, the campus has been left without proper maintenance. The student’s health and well-
being are endangered, with noted infrastructure hazards such as poor ventilation and mold. 
This is unacceptable and needs to be addressed and fixed as soon as possible.

Student council also notes:
By law, the campus must be kept up to standard and maintained to prevent any potential 
injuries or health problems. With the current state of these buildings being extremely poor, it is 
leading to current and future students being exposed to issues such as water leaks damaging 
exposed live electrical wires and outlets, damaged windows, lack of student spaces and 
seating spaces. We need the college to put funding into improving these issues on campus, to 
not just protect students’ safety but improve attendance and participation. Every single TU 
Dublin student here deserves a good quality experience during their time in college, which 
should not be limited due to issues that could be easily fixed.

Mandate
The SU to help support the demand of these issues being raised and help secure the needed 
funding to improve the quality of life on campus.

18/04/2025 City Campus Vice 
President, The 

Executive

VP Education City - Extensively lobbied TUD for 
safer bike facilities throughout the year. Created a 

research document which includes poll results, 
quotes, and other relavent research. This 
document was shared with the Dean of 

Engineering and Built Enviroment. Brought up 
Bolton Street and Linenhall issues at the faculty 

Board, the Dean of Engineering and Built 
Enviroment is now seeking a consultation plan for 
students, staff and service users of the building, to 
help prioritise maintenance requests that come in. 
TUD have also applied to the NTA for funding for 
a new bike enclosure. This work is ongoing and 

incoming officers will need to continue to lobby for 
better infrastructure in BST and Linenhall. Hazel 
also worked with Joanne Kearney on the Health 

and Safety issues. 

comprehensive updates 
given by Vice President 
of City Campus at 
Council

comprehensive 
updates given by 
Vice President of 
City Campus at 
Council

comprehensive updates given by 
Vice President of City Campus at 
Council

Comprehensive update given by 
Vice President of City Campus at 
Council

Comprehensive update given by 
Vice President of City Campus at 
Council
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